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REAUTHORIZATION OF THE OFFICE OF
GOVERNMENT ETHICS

WEDNESDAY, MAY 17, 1995

House of Representatives,
Subcommittee on the Constitution,

Committee on the Judiciary,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:05 a.m., in room
2226, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Charles T. Canady
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Charles T. Canady, Bob Inglis, Bob
Goodlatte, and Melvin L. Watt.
Also present: Kathryn A. Hazeem, chief counsel; Keri D. Har-

rison, assistant counsel; Jennifer Welch, staff assistant; and Robert
Raben, minority counsel.

OPENING STATEMENT OF CHAIRMAN CANADY
Mr. Canady. The subcommittee will come to order.
I am pleased to hold this oversight and authorization hearing on

the U.S. Office of Government Ethics. The Office of Government
Ethics was established in 1979 as the Office within the Office of
Personnel Management responsible for providing the overall direc-

tion of executive branch policies with regard to employee conflicts

of interest.

The Office became a separate agency within the executive branch
on October 1, 1989. The responsibilities of the Office of Government
Ethics fall into six general categories:

First, to promulgate regulations regarding the standards of ethi-

cal conduct of executive agency employees, ethics training pro-
grams, and public and confidential financial disclosure programs by
executive branch officials.

Second, to monitor compliance and assist officials with the execu-
tive branch financial disclosure requirements.

Third, to provide information and assistance to executive agen-
cies on ethics rules.

Fourth, to assist employees in interpreting and compl3dng with
the rules.

Fifth, to monitor agency ethics programs and review compliance.
And sixth, to evaluate the effectiveness of conflict of interest

laws.

Congress authorized funding for the Office of Government Ethics
in 1983 and 1988. The most recent authorization expired on Octo-
ber 1, 1994.

(1)



I look forward to working with the Office of (jovernment Ethics
and other members of this subcommittee to reauthorize this impor-
tant Office.

Mr. Potts.

Mr. Potts. Thank you very much.
Mr. Canady. Mr. Stephen Potts is our distinguished witness this

morning.
Mr. Potts is the Director of the U.S. Office of Government Ethics.

He was appointed to the position by President Bush in August
1990 for a 5-year term.
Before his appointment, Mr. Potts was a partner at Shaw, Pitt-

man, Potts & Trowbridge in Washington, DC.
Accompanying Mr. Potts, are Gary Davis, General Counsel, and

Jane Ley, Deputy General Counsel of the Office of Government
Ethics.

We welcome you before the subcommittee.
I look forward to hearing your testimony.
And without objection, the entirety of your prepared statement

will be placed in the record.

Mr. Potts, you may proceed.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN D. POTTS, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
GOVERNMENT ETHICS, ACCOMPANIED BY GARY DAVIS, GEN-
ERAL COUNSEL, AND JANE LEY, DEPUTY GENERAL COUN-
SEL

Mr. Potts. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and members
of the subcommittee.

I want to thank you very much for the opportunity to appear
today to discuss the reauthorization of the Office of Government
Ethics. I have abbreviated remarks to provide today, and I note
that you have already taken care of one thing I was going to ask

—

making my formal statement a part of the record.

You have already, I think, very well summarized the scope of re-

sponsibilities of the Office of Government Ethics. I thought I might
just add to that some comments about the workings of the Office

and the way that we interrelate with the rest of the executive
branch, because throughout the executive branch, there is a net-

work of what we refer to as designated agency ethics officials.

We call them DAEO's for short. That may be either fortunate or

unfortunate, if you remember the popular song of a few years back
that was talking about "day-o" and "day-o," whatever. We get a lot

of grief sometimes from people playing on that. But that is our
shorthand reference for the designated agency ethics officials.

There is such an official in every executive department and agen-
cy. We refer to those DAEO's and ourselves collectively as the exec-

utive branch ethics community. And that is the community to

which OGE communicates policy and regulatory changes.
These men and women are employees of the agencies that they

serve in. They conduct the Federal ethics program onsite.

In general, the ethics program for executive branch agencies and
employees now has fairly consistent annual requirements. How-
ever, a Presidential transition year adds to our responsibilities for

the Office of Grovemment Ethics.



Prior to an election, OGE briefs the candidates' staffs on the eth-

ics laws covering high-level appointees and explains how OGE
works with the new appointees and the White House Presidential
Personnel Office in the appointment process. More particularly, the
financial disclosure statement requirements of individuals nomi-
nated by the President for positions which require Senate confirma-
tion are reviewed by the White House Counsel's Office, agencies
and OGE prior to the nominee's confirmation hearings.
During those reviews, the personal finances of individuals nomi-

nated are thoroughly analyzed, problem areas are discussed with
them, and appropriate remedial steps are fashioned or agreed to in

order to avoid conflicts between the nominee's financial interests or
affiliations and their prospective government positions.

Now, in order to fulfill all the responsibilities that you so suc-
cinctly outlined, Mr, Chairman, as well as the responsibilities I

have just described, what resources does OGE have to fulfill those
responsibilities? Since its inception, our Office has been small by
any standard in the Federal Government. Our programs have been
focused and very leanly staffed. At the present time, the Office of
Government Ethics has an appropriation of $8.1 million for fiscal

year 1995 and is allocated a personnel ceiling of 91.

The request in the President's budget for OGE for fiscal year
1996 is for $8.3 million with the personnel ceiling staying the
same, at 91.

Finally, I would like to focus on why we are here today and that
is OGE's reauthorization. We are here today to present the admin-
istration's request for reauthorization of the Office of Government
Ethics for a period of 7 years and to provide for gift acceptance au-
thority for the Office.

This 7-year period continues the avoidance of both a Presidential
election year and the first year of a Presidential term. An addi-
tional benefit of this period of time is the saving of staff time and
resources that would be expended for reauthorization hearings if a
shorter period of time or one that was out of kilter with the Presi-

dential election year was adopted.
An additional provision of the legislation is the authorization of

gift acceptance authority for OGE within certain restrictions and
requirements. The Director may accept on behalf of the United
States, contributions of money, use of facilities, personal property
and services to further the mission and programs of OGE.
This proposed gift acceptance authority would be used primarily

to support OGE's education and training program in carrying out
its training mission. OGE provides ethics training at locations both
in Washington, DC, and throughout the United States.

Government facilities are sometimes not adequate in terms of ei-

ther size or equipment to support our multiagency training efforts.

Gift acceptance authority would enable OGE to accept free or at a
reduced rate the use of these facilities and the services of technical

and other personnel such as projectionists and custodians if offered

by someone other than another Federal agency.
Language in the bill that is proposed precludes acceptance of any

gift that would attach conditions inconsistent with law or regula-
tion or would require the expenditure of funds not available to

OGE.



This concludes my statement, and I would be happy to respond
to any questions you may have about the Office of Government
Ethics, about our programs, or about the legislation reauthorizing
the Office.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Potts follows:]

Prepared Statement of Stephen D. Potts, Director, Office of Government
Ethics

Mr. Chaurman, and members of the subcommittee. Thank you for the opportunity
to appear today to discuss the Reauthorization of the Office of Government Ethics.

I would hke to take a few minutes to provide some background on OGE and out-

Hne its responsibihties.

The Office was first estabhshed in 1979 as part of the Office of Personnel Manage-
ment. It became a separate agency on October 1, 1989. The Office is responsible for

Providing "overall direction of executive branch policies related to preventing con-
icts of interest on the part of officers and employees of any executive agency."
OGE meets this responsibility through activities in six general areas: regulatory

issuances, financial disclosiire programs, education and training of employees, guid-

ance and interpretation of laws and regulations, enforcement within agency ethics

prograims and evaluation of ethics laws. OGE is organized by program area: Office

of General Counsel and Legal Policy, Office of Program Assistance and Review, and
Office of Education. These units are supported by a small administrative staff who
provide for personnel, budget, administrative services and information management.
The Office of General Council and Legal PoUcy is primgirily responsible for devel-

oping, interpreting and evaluating regulations and statutes and providing advice
and policy guidance within the executive branch as well as the public. Management
analysts in the Office of Program Assistance and Review monitor executive branch
agency ethics programs and employee compliance with applicable ethics laws and
regulations through periodic etlucs program reviews. Ethics specisdists, who serve

as desk officers, assist agencies in the development, maintenance, and improvement
of agency ethics programs. Desk officers often assist agencies in implementing ethics

program recommendations stemming from reviews conducted by the management
ansdysts. The Office of Education assists departments and agencies in insuring that
quality ethics education programs are provided to several million executive branch
employees and that materials are made available to facilitate these programs.
Throughout the executive branch there is a network of Designated Agency Ethics

Officials (DAEOs), one in every executive department and agency. These individuals

and their staffs make up the "Federal ethics community" to which OGE commu-
nicates policy and regulatory changes. These men and women are employees of the
agencies and they conduct the Federal ethics program on site: giving advice and
guidance on matters of conflict of interest, financial disclosure, standards of ethical

conduct and post-employment restrictions; educating employees about the statutes

and standards; assisting in individual employee disciplinary actions and implement-
ing their agencies' public and confidential financial disclosure systems.

In general, the ethics program for executive branch agencies now has fairly con-

sistent annual requirements. However, a Presidential transition year presents spe-

cial responsibilities for the Office of Government Ethics. Prior to an election, OGE
briefs candidates' staffs on the ethics laws covering high-level appointees and ex-

plains how OGE works with new appointees and the White House Presidential Per-

sonnel Office in the appointment process. More particularly, the financial disclosure

statements of individuals nominated by the President for positions requiring con-

firmation by the Senate are reviewed by the White House Counsel's Office, agencies

and OGE prior to the nominees' confirmation hearings. During those reviews, the

personal finances of individuals nominated are thoroughly analyzed, problem areas
are discussed with them, and appropriate remedial steps are fashioned, or agreed
to, in order to avoid conflicts between the nominees' financial interests, or affili-

ations and their prospective Government positions.

accomplishments

The achievements of the Office of Government Ethics since the last reauthoriza-

tion are significant.

OGE became a separate agency on October 1, 1989 which required that it take
responsibility for creating and providing the support services which it had pre-

viously received from the Office of Personnel Management. Those included financial

and recordkeeping activities, personnel services, information management, drafting

and issuing regulations governing agency activities.



In 1989, during the months immediately preceding OGE's becoming a separate
agency, a Presidential election took place and a transition began. In April President
Bush signed Executive Order 12674 directing OGE to issue new branch-wide stand-
ards of conduct replacing agency specific standards in use since the mid-1960's. In
addition, later in the year the Ethics Reform Act was passed and technical amend-
ments were passed the following May. Provisions of this Act necessitated changes
to all the forms which had been issued by OGE and also required issuance of new
regulations implementing changes to the criminal conflict of interest statutes and
newly-enacted civil "ethics" statutes. A list of the major tasks that then faced OGE
were as follows: issuing new administrative standards of ethical conduct; issuing
new regulations and forms implementing public and confidential financial disclosure
systems; issuing new post-employment regulations and guidance; developing proce-
dural guidance for agency ethics programs and OGE oversight; issuing regulations
on agency ethics training programs; developing and administering a Certificate of
Divestiture program for the deferral of recognition of capital gains for assets sold

to avoid actual or potential conflicts of interest; drafl;ing for the FAR Council the
federal acquisition regulations' provisions pertaining to post-emplojmient restric-

tions, negotiating for employment and gifts applicable to procurement personnel;
and drafting and issuing interpretive regulations on the criminal conflict of interest

statutes.

We have accomplished every item on this list except the issuance of interpretive
regulations for the criminal conflict statutes. The regulations are in varying Stages
of the drafting process. We expect that the Section 208 regulations will be pubUshed
for comment within the next few weeks. Regulations interpreting Section 207 are
drafl«d and are being reviewed in-house.
At an OGE oversight hearing in 1990, the Subcommittee on Oversight of Govern-

ment Management, Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs, urged OGE to be
more assertive in gaining compliance from agencies on recommendations made in

our program reviews. The lack of necessary personnel to conduct the reviews was
noted in a General Accounting Office review of OGE's agency oversight role. With
the support of the Administration and the Congress, OGE received additional finan-
cial and personnel resources necessary which were primarily applied to strengthen-
ing the program review function and the agency desk officer system.
During 1992 through 1994, OGE issued 108 reports to Designated Agency Ethics

Officials making recommendations to strengthen ethics programs. Copies of these
reports also were sent to agency heads. These reports covered ethics programs in

137 departments, agencies, offices or components and 48 regional offices and mili-

tary bases. This compares to 17 reports issued during the 1990-1991 period. OGE
also increased follow-up reviews six months aft«r each report to ensure that agen-
cies implemented report recommendations.
The Office of Education has continued to assist agencies in implementing the an-

nual ethics training requirement by developing training materials for individual
agency use including pamphlets and videotapes. The Office of Education also makes
agency-developed training materials available throughout the executive branch
through the Ethics Information Center which opened in 1994. Ethics officials visit-

ing the Center can customize their annual training programs using a variety of dif-

ferent media and materials. With an eye toward cost savings, the Office of Edu-
cation has begun researching available technological applications for conducting
training, such as teleconferencing and satellite broadcasting as well as developing
computer-based training modules.
Beginning in 1991, OGE, through the Office of Education, reinstituted annual

conferences for agency ethics program staff. The conferences are designed to help
those officials enhance their understanding of ethics rules and statutes, hone their

training skills and share their common problems, concerns and solutions. Since

1991, attendance at these annual conferences has doubled reaching over 400 partici-

pants in 1994.
At the end of 1992, OGE again geared up for a Presidential transition. This time,

however, the process required more resources than in the past. Not only did the new
incoming Administration need assistance with the nominee financial disclosure and
conflict of interest review process, but because this transition involved a change of
political party, there was a substantial increase in the need for information on nego-
tiating for emplo5mient and for guidance on post-employment rules for the members
of the previous Administration.

RESOURCES

Since its inception the Office of Government Ethics has been small by any stand-
ards. Its programs have been necessarily focused and leanly staffed. At the present



time the Ofiice of Government Ethics has an appropriation of $8. 1 million dollars

for FY 95 and is allocated a personnel ceiling of 91. The request in the President's

budget for OGE for FY 96 is for $8.3 million dollars and a personnel ceiling of 91.

REAUTHORIZATION OF OGE

We are here today to present the Administration's request for reauthorization of

the Office of Government Ethics for a period of seven years and to provide for gift

acceptance authority for the Office.

The first reauthorization for OGE occurred in 1983 and was for a period of five

years, in 1988, the authority necessary for OGE to become a separate agency in

1989 was part of a legislative package in which OGE was reauthorized for six years
through Fiscal Year 1994. The purpose for this term was to avoid having a reau-
thorization fall within an election season, or during the first year of a Presidential

term when substantial resources of OGE are devoted to the nominee clearance proc-

ess.

We are seeking the reauthorization of OGE for a period of seven years, through
Fiscal Year 2002. This seven year period continues the avoidance of both a Presi-

dential election year and the first year of a Presidential term. An additional benefit

of this period of time is the savings of staff" time and resources that would be ex-

pended for reauthorization hearings and legislation for a shorter period of time.

An additional provision of the legislation is the authorization of gift acceptance
authority for the Office of Government Ethics, within certain restrictions and re-

quirements. The Director may accept, on behalf of the United States, contributions

of money, use of facilities, personal property and services to further the mission and
programs of OGE.
This proposed gift acceptance authority would be used primarily to support OGE's

education and training program. In carrying out its training mission, OGE provides
ethics training at locations both in Washington, DC and throughout the United
States. Government facilities are sometimes not adequate in terms of size or equip-

ment resources to support our multi-agency training efforts. In some cases, private

or state or local government facilities may be better suited to oiu- training needs.

This gift acceptance authority would enable OGE to accept the free or reduced rate

of these facilities and the services of technical and other personnel, such as projec-

tionists and custodians, if offered by someone other than another Federal agency.
Equipment and material could be accepted under this authority. Language in the
bill precludes acceptance of any gift that would attach conditions inconsistent with
law or regulation or would require the expenditure of funds not available to OGE.
In addition, the Director of OGE is required to promulgate rules establishing cri-

teria governing gift acceptance to assure that any gift wiU not compromise the integ-

rity of the agency's programs or create unfavorable appearances.
This concludes my statement. I will be happy to respond to any questions you may

have about the Office of Government Ethics, about our programs or about the legis-

lation reauthorizing the Office.

Mr. Canady. Thank you, Mr. Potts. We appreciate your being
here and we appreciate your cooperation as we have been prepar-
ing for the hearing.
As you indicated in your testimony, you would be seeking reau-

thorization of the Office of Government Ethics for a period of 7

years to avoid having the next reauthorization during an election

year or during the first year of a Presidential term.
Couldn't we also avoid those particular circumstances by reau-

thorizing the office for 3 or 4 years, and would you have any objec-

tion to your reauthorization coming up in 1998 or 1999?
Mr. PoTTS. We would strongly prefer the longer period of time.

Our current authorization, I believe, was 6 years, which just ex-

pired. And the reauthorization process does take a lot of time and
energy of staff in getting ready for that. We just don't see

Mr. Canady. On that, could you have an estimate of the number
of hours, employee hours that would be devoted to that?
Mr. PoTTS. I don't have a specific number in mind right now, but

we would be glad to prepare that and submit it for the record.



Mr. Canady. Yes, if you could just submit that to us, that would
be helpful in evaluating the significance of that.

[The information follows:]
U.S. Office of Government Ethics,

Washington, DC, June 23, 1995.

Hon. Charles Canady,
Chairman, Subcommittee on the Constitution,
Washington, DC.

Dear Mr. Canady: Diiring the oversight hearing your subcommittee held on May
17, you asked me to provide you with an estimate of the amount of staff time the
Office of Government Ethics (OGE) expended in the process of seeking reauthoriza-
tion. You made that request in the context of a discussion of the length of time for
which OGE should be reauthorized.

In developing this estimate I had my staff look at the time expended in the prepa-
ration of the draft legislation and the clearance process with the Office of Manage-
ment and Budget, compilation and provision of specifically requested information to
the oversight committees, preparation of testimony and briefings for hearings, the
hearings themselves and following the legislation through markups. This estimate
does not include the time for Congressional staff operations or for the work in prep-
aration for floor consideration. I emphasize that it is an estimate, because we had
to rely upon the memories and estimates of those involved.
We believe the staff time involved in pursuing reauthorization during the 103d

Congress was approximately 300-350 hours. Based upon a 40 hour work week, this
equates to approximately 8 weeks for one FTE, that represents the time of a num-
ber of employees generally at the senior level.

Enclosed is a detailed legislative history of the OGE reauthorization legislation
during the 103d Congress. In 1994, this included appearances at three hearings and
attendance at six markups.
We also reviewed our files for the reauthorization of OGE that occurred in the

100th congress. We are not in a position to estimate with any accuracy the time
expended then, although I am assured by my staff who were here that the time
spent was far more extensive. For that reauthorization the Senate submitted a
lengthy questionnaire about oiu* activities which required considerable staff time in
compiling the information. OGE had to develop the answers to many of those ques-
tions by returning to raw data, inasmuch as the Agency did not keep statistics

about the information in the format requested. That process took very significant

amounts of time. Further, there were four bills introduced regarding OGE reauthor-
ization and three hearings with the attendant follow up.

Finally, we strongly urge you to consider positively the seven year reauthoriza-
tion. We believe it is the most practical and fiscally responsible period for us to have
requested. We do not believe that this length of time wiU or should affect in any
way the oversight we will receive fi"om Congress during the interim. During one or
all of the intervening years we expect, because of the nature of our programs and
activities, to appear before our oversight committees to explain our programs and
activities and to answer any questions asked. We have appeared before one or more
of our oversight committees at least once each year since becoming a separate agen-
cy.

I know you recognize and appreciate our concern for avoiding certain years in the
Presidential election cycle. Given that particular concern, our request for seven
years is commensurate with each of the last periods of reauthorization. Our initial

authorization was for the better part of six years; the next reauthorization was for

five years and the most recent for six years. Further, to seek reauthorization, it is

our understanding that an agency is required to submit legislation in the year pre-

ceding the fiscal year in which its authorization ends. Therefore, if OGE is reauthor-
ized for three years, we are required to propose new reauthorization legislation near
the beginning of the 105th Congress, a short one and a half years from now.
We hope that this information is usefial to you. Please feel free to contact me or

my staff if you have any further questions.
Sincerely,

Stephen D. Potts,
Director.

Enclosures.
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[LEGI-SLATE Report for the 103d Congress Wednesday, Oct. 26, 1994, 11:27 am
(EOT)]

Status Report for S. 1413

ALL actions since INTRODUCTION

Bill, Sponsor and Short Title:

S 1413 by Levin, Carl (D-MI)—Office of Government Ethics Authorization Act of

1994
All Specified Actions:
08/06/93—In the SENATE, Introduced by Levin, Carl (D-MI)

Referred to Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

Remarks by Levin, Carl (D-MI) in "Congressional Record" (CR Page S-10887)
Full text of measure printed in "Congressional Record" (CR Page S-10887)

04/20/94—In the SENATE
Public hearing held by Oversight of Government Management Subcommittee
Hearings recessed by Oversight of Government Management Subcommittee sub-

ject to the call of the Chair
06/16/94—In the SENATE

Public mark-up held by Senate Committee on Governmental Affiairs

Ordered reported, as amended, by Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs

(by Voice Vote)
07/15/94—In the SENATE
Report filed by Senate Committee on Governmental Affairs (S. Rept. 103-315),

Placed on Senate Legislative Calendar (Order 523)
10/06/94—In the SENATE
Ordered printing of amendment(s) by Levin, Carl (D-MI) in the nature of a sub-

stitute (Amendment 2631, CR Page S-14562)
Considered (debated) in the Senate (CR Page S-14409)
Amendment offered by Levin, Carl (D-MI) in the nature of a substitute,

(Amendment 2631, CR Page S-14409)
Agreed to amendment by Levin, Carl (D-MI) (by Unanimous Consent) No. 2631
Read the third time (by Unanimous Consent)
Passed (agreed to), as amended (by Unanimous Consent)
Remarks by Cohen (R-ME) in "Congressional Record" (CR Page S- 14385)

10/07/94—In the HOUSE
Received in the House, after passage in the Senate

10/07/94—In the SENATE
Full text of measure printed in "Congressional Record" (CR Page S-14817)

Status Report for H.R. 2289

all actions SINCE INTRODUCTION

Bill, Sponsor and Short Title:

H.R. 2289 by Clay (D-MO)—Office of Government Ethics Authorization Act of

1994
All ^n^ciTif^fi Actions*

05/26/93—In the HOUSE, Introduced by Clay (D-MO)
Joint referral to House Committee on Post Office and Civil Service

Joint referral to House Committee on the Judiciary
04/28/94—In the HOUSE

Public hearing held by Civil Service Subcommittee
05/12/94—In the HOUSE

Public hearing held by Administrative Law and Governmental Relations Sub-
committee

05/25/94—In the HOUSE
Public mark-up held by Administrative Law and Governmental Relations Sub-

committee
Amendment offered by Bryant, John (D-TX) stating that the appropriations

should cover only five years
Agreed to amendment by Bryant, John (D-TX) (by Voice Vote)

Cleared for all committee, as amended, by Administrative Law and Govern-
mental Relations Subcommittee (by Voice Vote)

06/23/94—In the HOUSE
Public mark-up held by Civil Service Subcommittee
Amendment offered by McCloskey (D-IN) in the nature of a substitute, incor-

porating gift acceptance authority into the Ethics in Government Act of 1978;



prohibiting the acceptance of gifts or donations if it attaches conditions incon-

sistent with applicable laws or regulations, and is conditioned on or will re-

quire the expenditure of appropriated funds that are not available to the Of-

fice of Government Ethics
Agreed to amendment by McCloskey (D-IN) (by Voice Vote) in the nature of a

substitute
Cleared for full committee, with an amendment in the nature of a substitute,

by Civil Service Subcommittee (Vote No. 8078: 4-1)

06/29/94—In the HOUSE
Public mark-up held by House Committee on the Judiciary
Amendment offered by Bryant, John (D-TX) appropriating $8.1 million for the

Office of Government Ethics in fiscal year 1995, $8.4 million for fiscal year
1996, $8.8 million for fiscal year 1997, and $9.5 million for fiscal year 1999

Agreed to amendment by Bryant, John (D-TX) (by Voice Vote)
Ordered reported, as amended, by House Committee on the Judiciary (by Voice

Vote)
08/10/94—In the HOUSE

Public mark-up held by House Committee on Post Office and Civil Service
Amendment offered by McCloskey (D-IN) in the nature of a substitute, includ-

ing a $ 14 million annual cap on the appropriations for the Office of Govern-
ment Ethics

Agreed to amendment by McCloskey (D-IN) (by Voice Vote) in the nature of a
substitute

Ordered reported with an amendment in the nature of a substitute by House
Committee on Post Office and Civil Service (by Unanimous Consent)

10/03/94—In the HOUSE
Report filed by the House Committee on Post Office and Civil Service (H. Rept.

103-785, Pt. 1)

10/06/94—In the SENATE
Remarks by Cohen (R-ME) in "Congressional Record" (CR Page S-14385)

10/07/94—In the HOUSE
Reported filed by House Committee on the Judiciary (H. Rept. 103-785, Pt. 2).

Placed on House Union Calendar

Mr. Canady. You also mentioned the proposed reauthorization

legislation that you presented to us includes gift acceptance author-

ity. You stated that this authority could be used primarily to sup-

port the office's education and training programs.
Is there anything else that the gift acceptance authority would

be used for? And if it is only going to be used for those purposes,
is there any reason why we should not explicitly state that the au-

thority is to be limited in that fashion?

Mr. PoTTS. The only other thing that I can think of, off the top

of my head, where it would have been convenient to accept gifts

from outside arises out of one of the things that really surprised

me when I came into Office. I was surprised at the frequency with
which we had requests from foreign governments or through the

USIA on behalf of foreign governments to provide them with brief-

ings about our Office.

I would say we had, in the first couple of years I was in office,

maybe 30 delegations come through and receive briefings about our
activities. We were very pleased because it indicated some interest

by these foreign countries who were beset with corruption and
other problems and at least they were focusing on these same is-

sues.

We came to the conclusion that it would be more efficient and a
lot more effective if we could have a conference with these people

at one time and put on a more extensive program and be more de-

finitive. And yet we did not want to spend any of our resources or

any of our budget.
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So ultimately what we did was in partnership with USIA. The
USIA solicited the private sector and got six private entities—four

companies, one nonprofit, and one university—to actually put up
the money. They donated the money to USIA which then used that
money to put on this conference.

Mr. Canady. Do you recall the particular companies?
Mr. Potts. Yes, I think I can remember them all. They were

United Technologies; NYNEX; what is now Lockheed-Martin, v;as

Martin-Marietta at the time; Connecticut College was the univer-
sity. And the Institute for Public Administration was the nonprofit
organization. I am missing one, Pitney-Bowes.
Mr. Canady. But they contributed at the solicitation of USIA not

at your solicitation?

Mr. Potts. That is correct. Frankly, it would have been some-
thing more direct if we could have just gone about setting up this

conference and doing it ourselves rather than having to depend on
USIA. It just created sort of a complication. So there are times like

that to support conferences or programs.
I could see, for example, next year—I am sorry, later this year,

what is called COGEL, the Council on Governmental Ethics Laws
is having their annual conference in Washington, DC, and the
membership is primarily agencies from the 50 States plus Canada.

There, again, it would be very convenient to have gift acceptance
authority if there was some program we wanted to put on, and yet

we didn't want to tap into our own limited resources where we
could go to the private sector and ask if they would be willing to

sponsor some particular kind of program.
Mr. Canady. Now, in the proposed legislation there is a provision

which provides that:

The Director shall establish written rules setting forth the criteria to be used in

determining whether the acceptance of contributions of money, services, use of fa-

cilities or personal property would reflect unfavorably but the ability of the Office

of Government Ethics or any employees to carry out its responsibihties and official

duties in a fair and objective manner, or compromise would compromise the integ-

rity or the appearance of the integrity of the programs or any officials involved in

those programs.

Mr. Potts. Correct.

Mr. Canady. What sort of circumstances do you have in mind
there? I think that is a concern that needs to be addressed.
Mr. Potts. Right.

Mr. Canady. A question that I have is whether we should have
more specificity as to the sources that would not be acceptable.

Now, I know in some context and discussions we have had lead-

ing up to the hearing, it has been indicated that other government
entities, local governments. State governments might provide re-

sources. I can see almost no problem with that. It is hard for me
to imagine circumstances in which that would raise a question.

When you get into the private sector, that is a little different. We
have had some controversy about conferences that Members of

Congress have that have been sponsored by private entities or to

which private entities have made a contribution to defray expenses,
and there has been some concern expressed about that.

I think that given the nature of your Office, it is particularly im-
portant to remain above any potential appearance of impropriety.
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Could you respond to that? When it comes to your Office actually
going to someone in the private sector soliciting a contribution for
you to, in effect, carry out your official functions, I have questions
about whether that is appropriate or not. What would you say?
Mr. Potts. I think that is a very legitimate question. First of all,

I would note that most of our activities, almost completely, are fo-

cused internal to the Grovernment. In other words, we really are
not dealing with the private sector in any significant way.

In dealing with the private sector we are operating mostly in the
context of our outreach program to let people in the public know
what our function is. It is part of the program of trjdng to instill

a higher degree of confidence in the public—that they can have
confidence in the integrity of their public servants.
And that activity I would say, in the private sector first and fore-

most, has been directed at companies that do business with the
Federal Government. We particularly want government contractors
to make sure that their personnel are aware that government per-
sonnel are subject to a code of conduct, so that they don't inadvert-
ently, in effect, take some action or offer something to a govern-
ment employee that is inappropriate, and at the very minimum,
embarrass themselves.
So we think that is a very important part of it. But we don't have

any jurisdiction over those entities in the private sector, because
our jurisdiction is limited to the executive branch.

I would say that the reason that we proposed that last provision
in the bill was because of our concerns about the fact that if we
were going to do this, we wanted to do it in a way that there would
be no question about the propriety of it. So before taking any gift

we would look at it very carefully.

Frankly, I think it is only in very isolated kind of instances that
I would anticipate using gift acceptance authority at all. The driv-
ing force behind our request to have that authority was, as you re-

ferred to it, when we go into a city and it turns out that the Fed-
eral Government doesn't have a training facility that is appropriate
because of size or location or something, we can then call on the
municipal government or the State government to provide those fa-

cilities to us. And we would be able to accept them.
Mr. Canady. Thank you Mr. Potts.

Mr. Watt.
Mr. Watt. I don't have any questions, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Canady. Mr. Goodlatte.
Mr. Goodlatte. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Potts, your office does very little in the area of investigation

of ethical violations. Do you believe that the Office should have
more investigatory powers?
Mr. Potts. I do not. That is a very fundamental question, Mr.

Goodlatte. And the reason I do not is that I think it would really
be a duplication of the investigative program that is already in

place.

As I know you are aware, every Department and Agency has an
Inspector General's Office. At least all of the major ones do. And
that is their function—to do investigations. We have found that
they are very cooperative. We can deal with them in a very
straightforward way.
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There is an organization called the President's Council on Integ-

rity and Efficiency that all of the inspectors general of the senior

agencies are members of, as well as the special counsel and the Of-

fice of Public Integrity at the Department of Justice. And I am also

a member. So there is a sort of in-place, coordinating arm. Through
that we have established excellent relationships with the inspectors

general.

So, when we get a complaint that comes to us directly, instead
of to an Inspector General, then we refer that matter and offer our
counsel and advice with respect to the issues that we think should
be addressed by the Inspector General.

Quite often, that advice will be: Not only should you look at sec-

tion so-and-so and so-and-so to see whether it is violated, but here
are some questions that we think you should ask when you are
doing the investigation. Here are the people that should be queried,

et cetera.

So I just think it really would be redundant for us to be in there,

too, because this system is a decentralized system. There was a lot

of debate when we were formed as to whether this Office was going
to be the czar of government ethics and that any ethical violation

of a code of conduct or whatever would be handled by us.

In other words, that we would not only investigate but that we
would have a hearing and then decide what kind of sanctions

should be imposed.
I wasn't around at that time, but I really think the decision was

proper that questions of discipline should remain in the agencies
because I think, you know, if you strip an agency head of the power
to discipline his own employees for misconduct, you have really

taken away a very fundamental right of management. So I think
it should be lodged there.

Mr. GrOODLATTE. Do you have any review of the agency's ethical

investigations and if you feel they are coming down too lightly on
their own people in their own department or agency, do you have
any authority to take any further action or bring it to the attention

of anybody else that can take further action?

Mr. Potts. We do. It isn't completely accurate to say we don't

have any investigatory power. We do have this kind of backup re-

sidual authority which would come into play if we felt that, for

whatever reason, the action of an agency was inappropriate. Or
let's say that, you know, we thought that an investigation should
take place and they just refused to do it without a good reason.

So, there is some backup authority. Now in that instance, of

course, not having any investigators on staff, what we do is

through the PCIE, we would request investigators from another
agency to be assigned to us for the purpose of that particular mat-
ter.

Mr. GrOODLATTE. Are the agencies and departments required to

report to your Office all ethical investigations or disciplinary ac-

tions that they take?
Mr. Potts. They do report on an annual basis all the actions that

they take and the referrals to the Department of Justice.

Mr. GrOODLATTE. They are required to do that?
Mr. Potts. Right, where it is more serious they would.
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Mr. GOODLATTE. It would seem to me that part of your education
process is education by example, and there could be a disconnect
here between you are attempting to teach people to avoid the peo-
ple's problems and not being aware of the problems that are out
there if you are not involved in the investigative process.

Mr. Potts. That is a very good point. I would say the most valu-

able use that we make of that information is to shape our edu-
cational program to sort of hone in on the problems that seem to

come up and arise the most frequently.

Then we can, you know, zero in on it. Let's say, it happens to

be gifts between employees. Then in shaping the training program
for the next year we can give added emphasis to that aspect of the
training program to make sure that we are targeting that kind of
problem.
Mr. GrOODLATTE. Do you have a problem with the fact that the

heads of these different agencies are oftentimes soliciting advice
and having to abide by ethical opinions that are essentially promul-
gated by people they have the authority to hire and fire?

Mr. Potts. Well, that is an area where we are very careful to re-

view the kind of advice that is being given by the ethics officials

in agencies but particularly the agency head. When we do our pro-

gram reviews, that is one of the things that we focus on. We go
there.

Our teams specifically go in and look at the written and other
advice that is given by the ethics team internally so we can review
that to make sure that they are, you know, following our interpre-

tations. We have the final say in what the code of conduct means,
for example. And we make sure that our interpretations are ad-
hered to.

Mr. GooDLATTE. Thank you, Mr. Potts.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Canady. Thank you, Mr. Goodlatte.

Mr. Inglis.

Mr. Inglis. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I wonder, Mr. Potts, whether you have any feelings about wheth-

er the requirements that are now placed on executive branch offi-

cials have a chilling effect on the type of folks that we have offered

for those positions? And are the requirements in place, are they
reasonably related to accomplishing the goal of ethical conduct or,

in some cases, do they just accomplish that chilling effect with not
a great impact on ethical conduct? That is sort of a very open-
ended question there.

Mr. Potts. No, it is a very fundamental and very important
question.

I think the way the system is working right now, that it does
have a chilling effect on a number of people. And yet, I would say,

I don't think it is because of the Office of Government Ethics' par-

ticular role in this.

I will just share my own personal experience. When my nomina-
tion was announced 4y2 years ago, I had a couple of my partners
separately come in and close the door and basically say, "You
know, are you crazy? You know what you are getting into?"
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And basically what they were talking about was just the climate

and the atmosphere in Washington—that ethics is the current kind
of weapon of choice. And it is quite often a weapon that is abused.

Obviously, anytime someone has really stepped out of line ethi-

cally, they should be called to task, and whatever is appropriate,

either their nomination blocked or they ought to be removed from
office.

But I think, ethical charges are easily made. I think it is recog-

nized that the fact that a charge has been made sort of sticks in

people's minds when the fact that it was not true is reported later

on page 6 of the metro section. So that is one of the difficulties that
I know you gentlemen face even more than we do.

I think there is that climate which has a chilling effect. Also one
of my pet peeves about the process, which I know my staff has
heard to the point that they are kind of bored with it, is that the
nomination process is far too cumbersome and laden with filling

out forms in a redundant fashion that really causes a lot of people

that get into the system to sort of throw up their hands and say,

"This is too much, and I am disgusted with it and so I am not going
to serve."

There are others out there who are knowledgeable to begin with
and just don't want to put themselves through the drill. So they
don't offer themselves to be public servants. And I think that is

very tragic.

We have had some initiatives to try to rationalize the forms, sim-

plify them. And frankly, the problem is that there is a disconnect
between the forms that the executive branch requires and those

that are required by the Senate confirming committees. If those

two entities would get together and really do some hard work, I

think the process could be simplified a lot. But that is a difficult

thing to accomplish, to get them to all sit down and take the time
to do that.

Turning to our particular role, the real function that we perform
in the nomination process is reviewing the financial disclosure

statements of nominees. I would say over the last—and this is just

a ballpark figure, but I would say over the last couple of years, that

after reviewing the financial disclosure statements of the nominees,
we have had to enter into ethics agreements with at least 35 per-

cent of the nominees.
Now, that figure is actually more significant than it sounds be-

cause within that number are nominees we generally do not have
to enter into agreements with. These are quite often nominees to

positions such as U.S. marshals and whatever, who rarely have fi-

nancial holdings that present any kind of conflict problem.
So in the Cabinet nominees and the other high-ranking nomi-

nees, the percentage is much higher where we have to enter into

an ethics agreement. And by that we come to an agreement that

if they have a stockholding, for example, that would present a con-

flict of interest with the performance of their duties once they are

in office, we would require that they sell that security. Or if it is

some minor holding, it might be that we get them to agree to

recuse themselves in the unlikely event that any issue came up re-

garding that matter or that company.
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And in quite a few instances where people's holdings are very
complex, we have required the establishment of a blind trust where
complete control over their portfolio is turned over to a trustee with
whom they have had no previous connection.

So, I think, you know, our role is very important in making sure
that people have confidence that the officials are not serving in a
way where they have a financial conflict of interest. And yet having
said that, I think that because of these other reasons, there are se-

rious problems out there about getting good people to serve.

Mr. INGLIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Canady. Thank you.
Mr. Potts, in a September 28, 1994, letter to Assistant Attorney

General Walter Bellinger, you gave your legal opinion that Federal
employee associations or organizations, except labor unions, are
subject to 18 U.S.C., section 205.

Section 205 constrains meetings between the representatives of
an employee organization and officials of the emplojdng department
or agency. The Department of Justice has recently issued legal

opinions and guidelines stating that managers or supervisors who
are Federal employees and who represent the interest of their
peers or their associations before senior management officials, are
guilty of a violation of 18 U.S.C., section 205 and could be pros-
ecuted as felons and subjected to prison and fines.

Technically, according to the Department of Justice, an employee
who asks to use office space on behalf of an employee organization
may have violated the law and could be subject to criminal prosecu-
tion. Congressman Frank Wolf has sponsored legislation, H.R. 782,
which addresses this issue.

H.R. 782 would amend section 205 by exempting Federal em-
ployee organizations and associations from this particular provision
of the law.

Let me ask you this, Mr. Potts, what role has your Office played
with respect to this problem, beyond the letter which you sent to

the Assistant Attorney General?
Mr. Potts. This is a problem that really needs to be addressed.

The situation right now is really ridiculous.

After having—issuing that letter, which you know didn't please
us, I mean, it was like the letter of the law is, there it is, and it

was sort of like we were—we just had no flexibility.

Mr. Canady. Let me say this; I read the law, and based on my
reading of the law, I do not think that your interpretation is an un-
reasonable interpretation. I can see other perspectives, but I would
not see that it is an unreasonable interpretation.

Mr. Potts. We organized what we called a brown bag lunch. We
have these frequently to bring in the ethics officials from the var-
ious departments and agencies to discuss problems and issues. This
issue was one that we convened this kind of brown bag lunch. Peo-
ple just bring their own lunch and come to our Office and we meet
in the conference room to discuss this.

And I would say it was either unanimous or virtually unanimous
within the ethics community that something needed to be done.
That you had perfectly legitimate situations where, for example,
with child care centers that were organized by employees or a little

health club, or whatever it might be, and the people that were in-
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volved with that needed to talk to agency officials about having
space for it, or what the rules were going to be about time for peo-
ple to use the health club or not use the health club and what the
rules were going to be about child care center, et cetera. All of
which were really very desirable activities.

And yet you had this very artificial restraint in the law which
prohibited that. And particularly, obviously, nobody was going to

take a chance when you think of it. It is not just a civil statute,

it is a criminal statute.

So, we certainly support revision of section 205 to allow this kind
of activity. I think it is probably one of those things that—now I

am speaking personally, and maybe either Jane or Gary would
want to comment further. My own personal view is that after pas-
sage of the law there probably ought to be some sort of regulatory
implementation to make sure that there is no abuse of this author-
ity. You know, just as we were talking about our gift acceptance
authority, I think it is very appropriate to make sure that there are
some sort of guidelines and rules that are put in place.

Mr. Canady. Have you had an opportunity to review H.R. 782,
which has been introduced by Mr. Wolf?
Mr. Potts. Only in very general terms. Actually, Ms. Ley was

saying we have been conferring with the Department of Justice and
tr3dng to decide whether that language as it stands is, we think,

just as good as it can be, or whether there is some substitute lan-

guage that we would propose that would accomplish the same ob-

jective but just might be a little clearer.

Mr. Canady. So you have not really reached final conclusion on
that?
Mr. Potts. We have reached the conclusion that conceptually we

agree with what he is trjdng to do.

Mr. Canady. When you do reach a decision on that, would you
inform the subcommittee?
Mr. Potts. Absolutely.

Mr. Canady. Because we do intend to give consideration to H.R.
782 and we would be very interested in your perspective on that
particular proposal.

[The information follows:]

The following language is the text of 18 U.S.C. § 205(d) as OGE proposes that it

be amended and the text of a new subsection (i). The bracket words are those that
would be added to the present text.

(d) Nothing in subsection (a) or (b) prevents an officer or employee, if [determined
by the employing department, agency, court or House of Congress to be] not incon-

sistent with the faithful performance of his duties, from acting without compensa-
tion as agent or attorney for, or otherwise representing [ ]

[(1)] any person who is the subject of disciplinary, loyalty, or other personnel
administration proceedings in connection with those proceedings [; or]

[(2) any cooperative, voluntary, professional, recreational or similar organiza-
tion or group not established or operating for profit, if a majority of the organi-

zation's or group's members are current officers or employees of the United
States or of the District of Columbia, or their spouses or dependent children.

(3) Paragraph (2) shall not apply to actions as agent or attorney for or rep-

resentations made on behalf of these organizations or groups when the matter
involved is

(A) a claim under subsections (a)(1) or (b)(1);

(B) a judicial or administrative proceeding where the organization or
group is a party; or
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(C) any other covered matter that involves a grant, a contract, or other
agreement (including a request for any such grant, contract or agreement)
providing for disbursement of Federal funds to the organization or group].*******

[(i) Nothing in this section prevents an employee from acting pursuant to chapter
71 of title 5 or section 1004 or chapter 12 of title 39.]

Mr. Canady. Let me also ask the general question of whether
you have any specific suggestions for improving ethics laws that
apply to the executive branch, since one of your responsibilities is

to evaluate ethics laws.
Do you have any suggestions for ways we could improve the cur-

rent legal framework?
IVlr. Potts. Actually 205, an amendment of that is certainly one

that I think is appropriate right now.
We have been doing some review of the criminal laws generally

and we do think that there are some refinements that are probably
appropriate there. There are really not major changes, but there
are refinements that we think would be appropriate.
The one thing that I think, particularly in light of the Supreme

Court's decision on the honoraria ban, would be appropriate would
be for the Congress just to fix that by repealing, in whole or in
part, that honoraria ban. I think it is something that would be
viewed as a gesture to the Federal work force of interest and con-
cern for their ability to participate in legitimate outside activities

such as speaking, writing, doing things like that on their own,
which are not about their government job.

Now, I want to make it very clear that our position is that a per-
son should not be able to get an honorarium or get compensated
in any way for going out and talking about their job or writing an
article about their job. I think that goes with the territory. That
is what you are paid for.

But I think, you know, when an attorney at the Justice Depart-
ment writes an article for the Washington Post about what wine
is a good wine or somebody else writes about gardening or some-
thing that has nothing to do with their government job, I guess we
not only feel that it should not be prohibited, but it is something
that we probably ought to encourage people to do to exercise their
other talents. If they can get compensated in some modest way for

that, so much the better.

Mr. Canady. I appreciate your comments on that. That is an
area of concern to me and I know other members of the subcommit-
tee. Mr. Frank, in particular, has discussed that with me and we
are hoping to have an opportunity to address that.

Mr. Potts. Right.
Mr. Canady. If you have other suggestions, we welcome them.

And are there other questions from members of the subcommittee?
Well, if not, that will conclude this hearing.
Thank you very much, Mr. Potts.

Mr. Potts. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
And thank you, Mr. Inglis and Mr. Goodlatte. Appreciate it.

Mr. Canady. The subcommittee hearing is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 10:46 a.m., the subcommittee adjourned.]

O



BOSTON PUBLIC LIBRARY

, lliliililll
3 9999 05983 980 1





ISBN 0-16-052269-2

9 780160"522697

90000


